2015 Master Plan Committee Meeting

The Master Plan Committee Meeting of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on June 4, 2014 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at 1 Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY 10567 with the following committee members and appointed staff in attendance: 

Master Plan Committee: 

James Creighton






David Douglas
Adrian C. Hunte

Michael Fleming
Michael Huvane

Seth Freach, Town Councilman
Theresa Knickerbocker, Village of Buchanan, Mayor
Dani Glaser
Maria Slippen, Village of Croton, Trustee

Absent: 

Barbara Halecki

Daniel Hayes
Supervisor Linda D. Puglisi, Town Supervisor

Staff Advisors:

Edward Vergano, P.E., DOTS Director 

Chris Kehoe, AICP, Deputy Director of Planning

Rosemary Boyle-Lasher, Assistant to Director of DOTS

Also in attendance: 

AKRF Consultants, Michelle Robbins and Anthony Russo

Anthony Russo opened the meeting and thanked everyone for attending.  He also thanked everyone again for participating in the “Pop Quiz”.  When going forward and reaching out to the public, the pop quiz will be used as a reference.  Chris stated that the results of the pop quiz were presented to the Town Board at a Work Session and they were interested in the results.  They had some concerns, questions and interests.  

Online Collaboration and Google Groups: 

Anthony noted that these on-line discussions will be used going forward.  Every few days another topic or statement will be posted, for comments.  He reminded everyone that what is on there is not definitive, in the end.  They are looking for feedback and to learn what everyone has to say.  

This will keep the dialogue going, in-between meetings.  

Chris added that to keep on pace, work needs to be done in between meetings. 

Anthony thanked those that submitted pictures (the pictures were being shown) Anthony asked the person who took each picture to comment why the picture was taken and to discuss how it relates to the committee. 

Michelle can still add more pictures if others would still like to submit. 

Adrian took pictures of the Croton Dam, the Cortlandt Train Station, Rte. 6 banners and flowers along with the litter along the roadway, Hollowbrook Golf Course, Bear Mountain Bridge.  
David Douglas asked if there were any plans to have the Croton Dam Road open to cars again. (Note: from Linda Puglisi – The D.E.P. still wants it closed). (Ed explained that the bridge can support traffic but it is closed for security concerns (after 9/11).  Additional parking is needed there at the top (this is County owned). 

Barbara Halecki - a picture of the Ash Pit was shown and Ed spoke that there was a rumor that solar panels would be placed there.  
Ed Vergano - had a picture of Sprout Brook Lake, which is no longer used as a lake for swimming so there are plans to build an all-purpose field.  There are concerns regarding the wetlands.  Jim Creighton added that there had been some discussion with the PRC to build a water spray park at that location but because there was no water line there, the plan had challenges.  

Jim Creighton - took a picture of the Golf Course and the sidewalks in front of it, which he feels has made that area much safer and more recreation friendly, but he added that when the sidewalk ends it becomes more dangerous.  Michelle noted that this is a place for a potential connection. 

Dani Glaser took a picture of the Hendrick Hudson Free Library and Oscawana Park.  David asked how much this park is utilized.  Chris Kehoe mentioned that 15 years ago there was a committee formed (Frank Farrell was a member) to try to come up with more uses (the County owns the park but the town manages it).  Jim thought that the parking was improved and Rosemary added that many people fish in this park.  Michelle noted that this may be an underutilized source. 

Dani took a picture and visited Steamboat Dock and loved the area.  Chris Kehoe stated that there have been talks to use the great lawn area more intensively with possible movie nights or concerts. This committee may want to suggest cultural uses at this location.  

Rosemary pointed out that the sign at Steamboat Dock with a photograph of an actual Steamboat that people are departing from at the Dock in 1896 was a gift to the Verplanck Residents Association. 

Chris suggested that if there was something in this area, such as a restaurant, it could possibly be a draw to attract more visitors to this location. 

Dani had another picture of the old “Rocking Horse Café”.  She heard there were issues with mold and was wondering if this was true.  It was damaged in a hurricane.  

Jim Creighton had more pictures of the Clearwater Festival held in Croton.  He stated that it is a great, regional draw.  He added that during this time many boats are used on the river.  

Anthony Russo asked if any of the locations that were photographed were considered Town Centers or potential Town Centers. The response was “not yet”.  

Michael Fleming stated with a town this size there can’t be a Town Center.  Anthony added that there could be multiple Town Centers.  Michael believes the waterfront could be one area and perhaps Rte. 6 could be another.  

Jim Creighton asked what the distance was from Steamboat Dock to the center of Verplanck.  Rosemary answered that it is about 5 blocks and is walkable, (sidewalks are in the plans).  Jim believes this is an area that could be a “town center”.  

Chris added that we are a designated kayak stop on the Hudson River Greenway Trail but when we got that designation they asked the distance to facilities.  If someone pulled up there they may not know the distance to town.  Way-finding signs are needed and more needs to be done to encourage people to visit this hamlet.  It is an easy walk.  

Jim Creighton showed a picture of a trail on Anthony’s Nose.  Chris explained that the town is in the process of applying for a grant for planning money to do a better job of figuring out where all of our trails are located and developing plans and recommendations for these trails. Better signage is needed at Gateway Park (for parking etc).  Rosemary suggested that perhaps a pamphlet of Trails in Cortlandt could be useful. 

Jim also pictured the Youth Center and noted the use of impervious pavers and solar panels (these may not be working and it was stated that the alternative energy, needs to be functional). 

Jim took a picture of the Cortlandt Train Station.  Chris spoke that the train station and adjacent land provides a lot of opportunity for thinking about creating new places. Everyone agreed this station helps with the town identity.  Chris added that Croton has done several studies as to what can be done with their parking lot to encourage retail or other uses.  Some think most people just want to use the station to get on and off the train; although Anthony said other uses have been successful in Mt. Kisco.  Rosemary added that it depends upon the walkability of the area.  

Van Cortlandt Manor was also photographed to show the history of the area.  It now also holds other events (the Blaze and Lightscapes).  Michelle noted that it is a destination spot but people may only go there and typically they don’t travel into the rest of Cortlandt.  Is their a way to create signage to encourage visitors to go to the nearby restaurants?  Maria Slippen said the Croton businesses do support these events and they do benefit from them.  

The Cook Pool photo was shown.  The families love to use the facility and it is very successful. The summer camps are run out of the pool location.    

Another picture of a damaged sewer drain at the corner of Alpine and Varian was discussed.  And the bamboo (which is an invasive) on Croton Avenue was pictured because it is causing problems along the roadway.  Rosemary added that this is a major focus for Jeff Coleman, Director of DES.   

Jim also showed pictures of a sports award ceremony and children having unstructured play at an area playground (Evergreen Knolls).  The town has a lot of great recreation programs both structured and a lot of great places to go just to enjoy. 
Michael Huvane spoke of how a lot of the different recreation areas are disjointed (unlike Riverfront Green).  For adults, most parks don’t have anything to draw them there.  There are several parks in different neighborhoods which Michael feels only the residents of that neighborhood feel welcomed to use. 

Chris explained we don’t have much leftover space for kids to use to just play anymore. It is a wonderful thing that is really not done.  Jim feels if the land is flat it will be developed.  

Rosemary summarized that perhaps moving back to the idea of a little less structured play for children may now be desired.   We need to have both offerings in our community.  

We need some organic spaces.  David Douglas commented that some of the best places for unstructured play for kids are the woods.  It still has to be a safe area to use. 

Review of Draft Vision Statement: 

Michelle explained that she used everyone’s phrases (from the visioning exercise) to produce the Draft Vision Statement about Cortlandt.  She added that this statement can still be edited and is a work in progress and can evolve as we move forward. 

 Future topics will be posted on the Google Groups and will include more specific topics that will be easier to react to (rather than the vision statement).  

Anthony asked what peoples thoughts were on using the Google Groups.  Everyone thought it was a good tool.  Jim suggested that it might be a good opportunity to share more base type information that they might have.  Whether it be news articles or information from the past, so as not to be working from scratch and will be more data based.  Michelle asked the members of the committee to feel free to ask questions if they need direction on a certain post or topic.  

Rosemary reminded everyone about referencing the implemented policies report.  This will show you what was done or not done, in the past and what should be re-visited.  

David asked if there was a way to scan documents to Google Groups.  Michelle said they can be attached as a pdf.  You can also paste the link.  You can also use web folders.  

Maria asked if you can use Google Docs.  

We are using AKRF as the source for the Google Groups (because of some legal issues).  The dialogues are not public documents.  The public documents are on the Town’s website.  Google Docs dialogues are not foilable.  

Dani asked if there was a way to create folders.  Once we get involved in different topics, she would like them put into folders.  Anthony would prefer to have everything in a thread, as much as possible.  

Michelle noted that Flaam Hardy will be assisting her in the office.  

David requested that whatever format is used that it be kept simple.  

Michelle read the Draft Vision Statement: 

The following comments/suggestions were made: 

Michael Huvane: 

One sentence talks about the amenities in the targeted Town centers and another talk about cultural amenities.  He asked if this is redundant.  

Regarding Cortlandt becoming more walkable, he would like this to also occur along the main thoroughfares/corridors (such as Rt. 202) not just in the neighborhoods.  

Chris Kehoe: 

Regarding the sentence that the Master Plan provides a roadmap toward an environmentally sound future by promoting energy efficiency and the use of alternative energy, he would like to flip that and say we are trying to create a dynamic local economy with walkable, vibrant, targeted Town centers which promotes energy efficiency.  Energy efficiency is a good idea but should not be the main focus of that sentence and it should also be affordable.  

Jim Creighton asked what the difference was between garden apartments and townhomes. Michelle answered that the garden apartments are coming back with the “middle housing units” with more amenities. (courtyards, bbq areas).  Rosemary suggested that courtyard apartments may better explain this type of housing - more common areas. 

Michael Huvane added that downtown main streets are making a comeback because now there are more residential apartments being developed above the retail spaces.  It is a huge trend in the country now to bring these small towns back. 

Dani Glaser would like to see the word alternative become renewable energy.  We want to strive for renewable energy, such as wind, solar, geo-thermal. 

Jim Creighton asked if Verplanck fits our concept of a “Town Center”.  Annsville is another waterfront area.  

Dani suggested adding Farmer’s Markets to the sentence mentioning gardens to support the local food supply.  Michelle said that is a metric for the grant.  David Douglas asked what a “Community Supported Agriculture” was. Dani explained that if a community is buying from a specific farm, the farm will put together specific packages (a food co-op).  Dani would prefer Farmers Markets over CSA, because the CSA could bring you out of Cortlandt.  Farmers Markets do bring in people/businesses outside of Cortlandt but the items are purchased in Cortlandt.  Jim would prefer to support our local farms (i.e. croton egg farm).  Seth thought it would be best to support things grown from within the town’s borders.  Dani asked how many farms are within the towns.  Chris explained there are several parcels within the County Agricultural District, but not many are actual farms.  Seth asked if we are trying to support more farms within the town. This is something for the MPC to consider, perhaps beginning with community gardens.  The town is beginning to organize a community garden in the town, as per Michael Huvane.  Croton does have two.  

Jim spoke that he had struggled with the bite-sized pieces of the vision statement but thought the draft was great and Michelle did a good job of putting it all together. All agreed.

Anthony added that this draft will be re-worked after other thoughts are discussed and there will be another draft completed. 

Dani reminded everyone that this plan is to be a sustainable Master Plan but at this point she doesn’t think there is enough of that in this draft.  For example, there was no talk of climate adaptation.  Michelle responded that more will be added when we get to the sustainability chapter.  Dani wants it to be part of the vision. Seth believes many of the suggestions can have sustainability angles to them (i.e. the walkability). Dani wants to go into greater details.  

Michelle had asked, at the last meeting, to have the committee come up with a couple of goals or policies for Land Use - Residential.  She again asked for more input in between meetings, to keep on pace.  She will take the statements and put them into a presentation for the next meeting. 

Michelle explained the difference between the goals, objectives and policies.  

David Douglas did not understand the difference between the goals and objectives.  Michelle explained that it is how the current Master Plan is set up now.  Most Master Plans have only two levels and sometimes policies are called actions, because that is where you will have the implementation.  The Goal is more of a broad-brush.  David added that it comes down to what you want to achieve and how you are going to achieve it.  

Seth added that the “what” is the goal and the “how” is the action.  

Dani noted that with the certification program, they have done -  policy, action (implementation/or how you achieved the policy), performance (how it measured how you achieved) and this works well and is very clear.   

Jim said the MPC is creating the ideas but it is up to the Town Board to implement and it is out of our hands. 

Michelle spoke of the APA standards that will be adopted soon, it has a score on the plan and you get a higher score for each specific category (for mentioning the policy, for showing the action and for showing how you will handle the policy).  If APA is putting out the standard this is what they will expect the MP to look like in the future.  This may be something to consider. 

Michael Huvane asked for clarification on when we talk about implementation and the town has to implement the plan.  Is it up to us to commit or to even start with things that may not be realistic or achievable?  Is it presumptuous for us to commit to other resources to implement ideas that we haven’t even received public feedback on? Michelle answered that with some of the plans that certain policies have actions and performances and others do not.  

Rosemary explained that with the 2004 MP, 150 policies were adopted as a guideline and given to the Town Board.  The Town Board decided what policies they were going to execute (these guidelines included a change to the Zoning Ordinance). There were actions that were implemented.  The performance was the Implemented Policy Report, which took place many years later to look at what was done, what wasn’t and why it was not done. 

With this MP and the sustainability aspect, this MP will have to be more timely, for certain things.  (NYSERDA still has not given criteria for the metrics). Certain things are very definable and others are not.  

Jim Creighton suggested that every policy adopted be reviewed before the next Master Plan

The committee should consider how each item will be measured.  

Seth asked if the metric is a measurement of how complete the goal is or how effective the action was at accomplishing the goal.  Dani said you can set your own metric that makes sense.  

Adrian asked if there was a way to get the opinion of the Town Board before submission, as to the policies that may be suggested and perhaps implemented.  Is the submitted policy close to being something that will be approved?  

Seth explained that after the MP meetings, Linda and he talked to the other Town Board members about the MPC meetings (i.e. the survey was discussed).  There are communication channels happening.  There has been talk about how, before the MP is ready to be submitted and adopted, the Town Board will be more involved in these meetings.   Adrian asked that those discussions be shared with the Master Plan committee.  

Rosemary clarified that when it is all adopted by the Town Board it is a policy plan and the Town Board and Supervisor have to choose to implement the policies.  It is then a Town Board document to use as a guide as we proceed.  When the committee folds she suggested that the MPC continue to attend the Town Board meetings and Public hearings, where the difficult decisions are made. 

Michael Huvane is frustrated when we have Master Planning and we cave in politically to smaller groups that are against the policy (installing speed humps on Green Lawn Avenue was an example.) Seth spoke that when a person is “for” something they don’t speak up, but if there are those that are against some policy/idea, they will “scream”.  

Residential Land-Use goals, objectives and policy suggestions:  
David Douglas asked for time to give some thought to his suggestions and he will e-mail them to Michelle during the week.  For future meetings, Michelle will ask for the suggestions prior to the actual meeting.  Rosemary asked the committee to do the homework given to help keep up with the scheduling. 
The committee members were asked to write down their suggestions and Michelle will determine which are goals and which are policies.  She needs the ideas.  

Ed Vergano: 

Evaluate locations for multi-family housing along the waterfront.  

Evaluate locations for hiking and biking paths that would connect neighborhoods.

Evaluate multi-care facilities

Adrain Hunte: 

Develop the Cortlandt Waterfront with retail, restaurants and also make use of the Croton and Catskill aqueducts, which have paths and trails but no connectivity or legal access.  She wanted it extended further up. (Note: from Linda Puglisi - the DEP controls the Aqueducts and their land). 
Michael Huvane: 

Develop the ability to capture and store rainwater for use within the property. 

Michael Fleming: 

Multi-generational housing on single-family lots.  He would like the town to create more favorable/easier support to convert a basement into a usable apartment. Seth mentioned that the town has done some of that already.  If you have an auxiliary apartment for senior living it is not subject to the portion of the town property tax.  (Note:  from Linda Puglisi – the Town’s accessory apartment local law allows for 25% of the house to be an apartment.  The owner must reside in the house).
David said this topic was discussed at the last Zoning Board meeting.  Michael said the owners have to be responsible to do this correctly.
Jim Creighton added that it could eventually create an unfavorable, unintended result when the family members moves out and the homeowner now has a legal apartment but it is not for family to use. The policy will need to be controlled. Enforcement is complicated, because the definition of family is very broad.  

Theresa noted that in Buchanan there are many accessory apartments and they don’t have problems with it.  They do have enforcement and they do come before the Planning Board.  It seems to be working.  Rosemary asked about a “sunset clause” if the parent should pass away. Theresa will get a copy of it.  

Dani Glaser: 

She stated that she is more concerned that the types of houses that exist are going by the wayside.  What do we do with what we have?  She added that she is not interested in building new or more.  The housing policy should change to accommodate or adapt to the new world - “retro-fitting suburbia (Eco-Villages).  It appears that there are minimal development opportunities in the Town. 

Chris added that over 600 units have been approved (not necessarily built) in the past 10 years, with 130 in the pipe. So there still are development opportunities that may not appear to be obvious.  (Note:  from Linda Puglisi – the Recession of 2008 slowed down developments.)
Theresa Knickerbocker: 

Theresa suggested mixed-use residents, such as commercial downstairs and residential upstairs.  This type of residential use is good for the young professional and it is going back to the theme of “Main Street America”.  It is also good for 55+ adults.  

Chris added that we should revise our zoning ordinance to permit those “as of right” because mixed use cannot be done now, without issues. So if we are going to do it, we have to think about how it can be accomplished. 

Michelle noted that what creates a vibrant downtown is this type of use to support the businesses. (Similar to White Plains). 

Jim Creighton: 

Jim wants to adjust zoning district boundaries to reduce the incident of split zones and to be consistent with existing development patterns, or to reflect the character of the neighborhood.  

Provide a maximum dimension or combined area for accessory buildings. 

Seth Freach: 

“Pedestrianize” shopping areas that would attract people for longer duration of visits.  The policy side would be to place residential area near these commercial areas.  (Mixed-use). If it is walkable you are more likely to stay there.  

Ed noted that we do have the HC9A and CC zones that do allow mixed use, but it is very limited.

Chris Kehoe added that he would like to permit residential development in commercially zoned areas.  Now you can’t build residential in our commercial zones.  

Rosemary Boyle-Lasher: 

Encourage the commercial/residential development near the train station area. 

Utilize vacant and under-utilized property along the Hudson River (not at the park) for higher-end housing, similar to Half Moon Bay.  There are large, industrial parcels currently for sale at the end of Sixth Street, Randy King property, Keefe property and Cartelemi property that are incredible pieces of property for professional development.  

Seth commented that when there is a proposed sub-division, a portion of the land has to be set aside for recreational purposes or a fee given. What if a portion of land is set aside for a commercial district in a residential area, not for a store necessarily, but for a small restaurant, meeting place area or pub (beer garden), something that would attract the local residents. Chris explained that it is a state law to leave the recreational land area, so the lawyers would need to be consulted to see if the town could do this on our own.

Michelle explained that this is now called “neighborhood center planning”.  You have housing and small grocery stores, cafes, etc. These ideas have to be put in the right places to be successful 

Chris Kehoe noted that no one mentioned affordable housing, regarding residential land use. 
Michelle would suggest that sustainability implies affordability.    

Michelle asked where this group is considering placing these certain types of housing. 

Chris suggested bringing a map to look at possibilities and opportunities to create these types of communities (cultural, walkability).  

Everyone was encouraged to do the homework for the next meeting on July 2, 2014. 

Minutes submitted by Judi Peterson 
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